Home > Work, Monroe Nathan

Work, Monroe Nathan III

Work, Monroe Nathan

by E. D. Johnson, 1994; Revised October 2022; Revised by SLNC Government and Heritage Library, June 2023

Related Entries: African Americans [2]

15 Aug. 1866-2 May 1945

Monroe Nathan Work, bibliographer and historian, was born in<u>Iredell County</u> [3], the son of Alexander and Eliza Hobbs Work, both of whom were enslaved until the end of the Civil War. He was the youngest of eleven children, six girls and five boys. In 1866 Alexander Work moved to a farm near Cairo, III., where his family joined him in 1867.



"Monroe Nathan Work (1866-1945)."Image courtesy of Blackpast.org, 2011.

In 1876 the Works moved to Sumner County, Kans., where Monroe completed his elementary education. As the youngest son, he worked on the family farm until the death of his mother in 1889, when at age twenty-three he entered high school in Arkansas City. An excellent student, he was graduated at the head of his class in 1892. After trying his hand at both teaching and preaching, he entered the <u>Chicago Theological Seminary</u> [4] in 1895 and was graduated in 1898. Deciding that he was not intended to be a minister, he entered the University of Chicago, paying his way by working as a janitor. He took most of his courses in the social studies and received Ph.B. and M.A. degrees in 1902 and 1903, respectively.

In the fall of 1903 he became instructor of history and pedagogy at<u>Georgia State Industrial College</u> [5], in Savannah, where he remained until 1908. On 27 Dec. 1904 he married Florence Evelyn Henderson of Savannah.

While at the University of Chicago Work began research and writing in the field of Black history and sociology with an article on "The Negro and Crime in Chicago," published in the <u>American Journal of Sociology</u> (6) in September 1900. Continuing this interest at Savannah, he attracted the attention of <u>Booker T. Washington</u> (7), who invited him to join the faculty of <u>Tuskegee Institute in Alabama</u> (8).

In September 1908 Work became director of the Department of Records and Research at Tuskegee, a position he held until his retirement thirty years later. Charged with collecting, recording, and preserving the history of Black life in America, he began in 1912 to publish <u>The Negro Yearbook</u> [9], a compilation of information and statistics on Black life in America: economic, social, and historical. Of particular interest was his continued record of <u>lynching</u> [10]s in the United States. Work wrote widely for periodicals and newspapers, especially the *Southern Workman*, published at Tuskegee, and the *Journal of Negro History*. He was also instrumental in 1915, along with Washington, in starting the annual National Negro Health Week, an event later sponsored by the U.S. Public Health Service.

In 1928 Work published his major contribution to scholarly research, *Bibliography of the Negro in Africa and America*[11], which contained over 17,000 entries, including many rare items found in a tour of European libraries. A review of this work called it "the whole history of the Negro race in outline." The next year he received the William E. Harmon Award for the *Negro Year Book* and *Bibliography*. Among other honors, he was awarded the University of Chicago Alumni Citation (1942) and the D.Litt. degree from Howard University (1943). In 1942 Mrs. Betsy Graves Reyneau painted his portrait for the Smithsonian exhibition, Portraits of Outstanding Americans of Negro Origin, funded by the Harmon foundation.

At various times he was a member of the <u>American Association for the Advancement of Science [12]</u>, <u>American Academy of Political and Social Science [13]</u>, <u>American Economic Association [14]</u>, <u>American Sociological Society [15]</u>, International Institute of American Language and Culture, <u>Southern Economic Association [16]</u>, <u>Southern Sociological Society [17]</u>, <u>NAACP [18]</u>, and other organizations.

Work died at his home in Tuskegee and was buried in the cemetery on the campus. His wife died on 27 June 1955. They had no children.

References:

Gussie P. Guzman, "Monroe Nathan Work and His Contributions," Journal of Negro History 34 (1949)

Linda O. McMurry, Recorder of the Black Experience (1985)

New York Age, 12 May 1945; *New York Times Book Review*, 25 Nov. 1928; James Preston, "Monroe Work: A Black Scholar at Tuskegee Institute, 1908–1945" (MSS, Tuskegee Institute Archives)

E. E. Thorpe, Black Historians (1971)

Monroe Nathan Work autobiographical sketch (Work Papers, Tuskegee Institute Archives).

Additional Resources:

Work, Monroe Nathan. 1965. A bibliography of the Negro in Africa and America New York: Octagon Books.

Blacpast.org: http://www.blackpast.org/?q=aah/work-monroe-nathan-1866-1945 [19]

University of Chicago Libraries, http://www.lib.uchicago.edu/e/webexhibits/IntegratingTheLifeOfTheMind/Mo... [20]

Image Credits:

"Monroe Nathan Work (1866-1945)." Image courtesy of Blackpast.org, 2011. Available from<u>http://www.blackpast.org/?</u> <u>q=aah/work-monroe-nathan-1866-1945</u> [19] (accessed March 12, 2012).

Subjects: Biographies [21] Black and African American People [22] Educators [23] Writers, journalists, and editors [24] Authors: Johnson, Elmer D. [25] Origin - location: Iredell County [26] From: Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press.[27]

1 January 1994 | Johnson, Elmer D.

Source URL: https://ncpedia.org/biography/work-monroe-nathan

Links

[1] https://ncpedia.org/biography/work-monroe-nathan [2] https://ncpedia.org/african-american [3] https://ncpedia.org/geography/iredell [4] http://www.ctschicago.edu/ [5] http://www.gcsu.edu/about/history [6] http://www.journals.uchicago.edu/toc/ajs/current [7] http://www.biography.com/people/booker-t-washington-9524663 [8] https://www.nps.gov/tuin/index.htm [9] https://archive.org/details/negroyearbookana00workrich [10] https://ncpedia.org/lynching [11] https://www.worldcat.org/title/bibliography-of-the-negroin-africa-and-america/oclc/553221 [12] http://www.aaas.org/ [13] http://www.aapss.org/ [14] http://www.aeaweb.org/ [15] http://www.asanet.org/ [16] http://www.southerneconomic.org/ [17] http://www.southernsociologicalsociety.org/ [18] http://www.naacp.org/ [19] http://www.blackpast.org/? q=aah/work-monroe-nathan-1866-1945 [20] http://www.lib.uchicago.edu/e/webexhibits/IntegratingTheLifeOfTheMind/MonroeNathanWork.html [21] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [22] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/african-americans [23] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/educators [24] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/writer [25] https://ncpedia.org/category/authors/johnsonelmer-d [26] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/i [27] https://ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no